FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

MARCH 18, 2002

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Amanda P. Little, Interim City Attorney

John B. (Ben) Brown, Jr., Chief Development Officer

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

Robert Barefoot, Chief Officer for Engineering and Maintenance

Scott Dorney, Chief Operating Officer - Support Services

Frank Simpson, Inspections Director

Craig Hampton, Special Projects Manager

Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Janet Jones, City Clerk

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Dr. Booker T. Anthony, Pastor of Flats Swamp Missionary Baptist Church.  Dr. Anthony is also a Professor at the Fayetteville State University.  Mayor Pitts led in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

Mayor Pitts announced the Character Education Concept for March 2002 was Fairness.

MAYOR ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Mayor Pitts announced the City of Fayetteville had received a Runner-Up Diversity Award for cities with populations from 100,000 to 400,000 at the National League of Cities meeting in Washington, D.C.

Mayor Pitts commended Council Members Keefe and Haire on the newsletters they were doing for their districts.  He urged the other Council members to do the same in their districts at least three times a year.

Mayor Pitts reminded the Council of the community issue forum to be held at Fayetteville State University on March 21, 2002, and the retreat on March 25.

Council Member Keefe announced that the first North Fayetteville community meeting would be held on March 21, 2002.

Council Member Kirby announced that District 5 would be holding a community meeting on March 26, 2002.

Council Member Smith announced that the public forum usually held at the information meeting would be cancelled this month due to the Council's retreat.  She also announced that for the next 90 days the Council would be holding its regular meetings at 6:00 p.m. rather than at 7:00 p.m.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to put Item 4, consideration of annexation of Area 4B - Ashton Forest, LaFayette Village, Queensdale, Qualridge, Sherwood Park, Beaver Creek, Beaver Creek South, Williamsburg Plantation and portions of Shenandoah and portions of Arran Lakes West, in the consent agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

City Manager Roger Stancil stated a time needed to be added to Item 4 for the meeting scheduled for March 27.  The consensus was 11:00 a.m.

Council Member Haire inquired whether the redistricting would be in place by June 1, 2003, so the area would have representation in the election to be held in November of 2003.  Mr. Stancil replied it would be sent to the Justice Department and approved before then.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

Council Member Kirby requested to move Item 8, discussion of proposed changes to Churchill Drive as it relates to the Terry Sanford High School driveway permit and parking lot access, and make it Item 4 on the agenda.

MOTION:
Council Member Kirby moved to approve the agenda as amended.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

2.
CONSENT:


Council Member Gonzalez requested to pull Items 2.G. and 2.P. and to correct the minutes of February 25, 2002, page 6, to reflect the word "fiscally" rather than "physically" in Mayor Pitts' statement.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Items 2.G. and 2.P. and with the correction made to the minutes.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes of regular meeting of February 18, 2002.

B.
Approve minutes of joint meeting with PWC held on February 25, 2002.

C.
Approve minutes of information meeting of February 25, 2002.

D.
Approve minutes of regular meeting of March 4, 2002.

E.
Adopt resolution declaring various City-owned personal property items surplus and authorizing disposal via public auction as allowed by N.C.G.S. §§ 160A-266 and 106A-270(b).

A RESOLUTION DECLARING VARIOUS CITY-OWNED PERSONAL PROPERTY ITEMS SURPLUS AND AUTHORIZING DISPOSAL VIA PUBLIC AUCTION AS ALLOWED BY N.C.G.S. §§ 160A-266 AND 160A-270(b).  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-019.

F.
Approve a special event sign permit by The Home Builders Association of Fayetteville for their 11th Annual Parade of Homes.

G.
Pulled for discussion.

H.
Adopt Special Revenue Fund Project Ordinance Closeout 2002-12 (Disaster Recovery Initiative).


This is a technical correction to Special Revenue Fund Project Ordinance Amendment 2002-2, which was approved on August 20, 2001.  The ordinance listed the project total as $7,879,233.00 and proposed an amendment for $1,693,528.00.  The listed amount should have read $7,918,822.00 to reflect Special Revenue Fund Project Ordinance Amendment 2000-3 for $39,589.00, previously approved on April 3, 2000.

I.
Adopt Special Revenue Fund Project Ordinance Amendment 2002-4 (Community Development Block Grant Program FY 01-02).


This project was established in 1999 to provide funds for the Disaster Recovery Initiative.  A $320,093.00 grant from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development funded the project.  The grant funded Hurricane Fran recovery efforts along Murchison Road.

J.
Adopt Special Revenue Fund Project Ordinance Partial Closeout 2002-13 (Community Development Block Grant Program, Various Program Years).


This project was established in 1999 to provide funds for the Community Development Block Grant Program.  Grants totaling $4,945,081.00 from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and program income of $564,679.00 funded the projects.  CDBG Grants and program income have funded activities including City-Wide Rehabilitation ($895,205.00), Downtown Loan Pool ($740,691.00), Seabrook Park Pool ($300,000.00), Eufala Street Relocation ($910,157.00), Administration ($1,226,240.00), HUD 108 Loan Repayments ($179,910.00), Transitional Housing ($160,000.00), Fayetteville Urban Ministry ($473,643.00), Myers Park Recreation Center ($135,000.00), Neighborhood Resource Centers ($130,687.00) and several other projects.

K.
Approve advertisement of bid to purchase unneeded right-of-way at Kinlaw Road.

L.
Approve Mortgage Loan Agreement for Rosehill West Apartments.

M.
Adopt ordinances ordering demolition of the following properties:

1.
921 Ellis Street (PIN 0437-13-0132) (Owner:  William H. McGeachy, Jr.)

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, REQUIRING THE CITY BUILDING INSPECTOR TO CORRECT CONDITIONS WITH RESPECT TO, OR TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE A STRUCTURE PURSUANT TO THE DWELLINGS AND BUILDINGS MINIMUM STANDARDS CODE OF THE CITY.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2002-003.

2.
Waterless Street (PIN 0436-19-4622/3690) (Owners:  Mary L. Morrison and Thomas Morrison)

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, REQUIRING THE CITY BUILDING INSPECTOR TO CORRECT CONDITIONS WITH RESPECT TO, OR TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE A STRUCTURE PURSUANT TO THE DWELLINGS AND BUILDINGS MINIMUM STANDARDS CODE OF THE CITY.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2002-004.

N.
Authorize Mayor to execute Economic Development Administration Pre-Application for federal assistance in connection with extension of sanitary sewer services to DAK/DTF/Wellman.

O.
Approve Fiber Use Agreement with Progress Telecommunication Corporation.  (PWC)

P.
Pulled for discussion.

Q.
Consideration of annexation of Area 4B:  Ashton Forest, LaFayette Village, Queensdale, Qualridge, Sherwood Park, Beaver Creek, Beaver Creek South, Williamsburg Plantation and portions of Shenandoah and portions of Arran Lakes West.


City Manager Roger Stancil recommended the following action be taken by the Council:

A.
Approve the annexation ordinance with an effective date of June 1, 2003, subject to adoption of that ordinance in a special meeting April 27, 2002.

B.
Set special City Council meeting for Saturday, April 27, 2002, to consider the adoption of the annexation ordinance for Area 4B to be effective June 1, 2003.

The meeting will be held on April 27, 2002, at 11:00 a.m.

C.
Authorize staff to continue work on the annexation of Area 4B and authorize staff to begin work on the annexation of the area previously proposed for annexation June 30, 2004.

G.
P02-10F.  Approve the rezoning from C1P Shopping Center District to C1 Local Business District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located at the 700 block of Hope Mills Road.  Containing 2.42 acres more or less and being the property of W. M. and Leona Brown as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 579, page 241, Cumberland County Registry.


Council Member Gonzalez pulled this item for discussion.  She stated she had no problem with the rezoning but she did have a problem with the drainage issue and whether it would be addressed by the City.  Ms. Gonzalez also expressed concern about the drainage issue being considered after a rezoning rather than prior to the action.


Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, explained that in C1 zoning, the drainage issue would go to the appropriate City department for review and approval of the drainage plans.  He stated that drainage was an issue that had to be resolved with any development plans.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

P.
Adopt resolution declaring a moratorium on the issuance of community street banners special use permits.


Council Member Gonzalez pulled this item and inquired as to how long the moratorium would be in effect.  Interim City Attorney Amanda Little stated the resolution was for six months or 180 days.  She explained that because the Appearance and Planning Commissions were jointly working on this issue, it would take time to get the bodies together.  Ms. Little stated the Planning Commission would also have to hold a public hearing.

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE DECLARING A MORATORIUM ON THE ISSUANCE OF COMMUNITY STREET BANNER SPECIAL USE PERMITS.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-020.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
Consider extending the corporate limits of the City of Fayetteville for a petition‑initiated contiguous annexation area (Shelly Apartments – located on the eastern side of Ramsey Street.)

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  Mr. Teal stated the area was contiguous, the potential impact on minority voting strength was insignificant based upon the small population number and the distribution of racial makeup of the residents, and the City and PWC had the ability to provide services.  He recommended annexing the property effective March 31, 2002.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:21 p.m.


Mr. Bob Bennett, 120 Gillespie Street, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the annexation.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:22 p.m.

AN ORDINANCE TO EXTEND THE CORPORATE LIMITS OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA (SHELLY APARTMENTS - EASTERN SIDE OF RAMSEY STREET).  ANNEXATION ORDINANCE NO. 2002-03-459.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to approve the annexation to be effective March 31, 2002.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

B.
P01-49F.  Consider revisions and amendments to the Fayetteville Code of Ordinances, Chapter 32, Zoning, Article IV, Section 32‑22(10)(e), to change the number of children allowed in an incidental home occupation day care from 8 full-time and 4 part-time to 12 full-time children.


Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, presented this item.  Mr. Sharpe stated this was the public hearing required to amend the City ordinance.  He reviewed the change in the number of children allowed in an incidental home occupation day care from 8 full-time and 4 part-time to 12 full-time children.  Mr. Sharpe explained the part-time children were usually after-school care situations.


Mr. Sharpe stated this item had been referred to the Planning Commission by the City Council and the Planning Commission was recommending the ordinance be revised as presented.


Council Member Gonzalez inquired whether an after-school, part-time child would still be considered part-time on a teacher workday.  Mr. Sharpe stated in that situation a day care center would be in violation of the City's ordinance because the child would be considered full-time when on the premises for a full day.


Council Member Keefe inquired if there was a purpose in dividing the number of children into full- and part-time.  Mr. Sharpe stated there was no history and the requirements varied from city to city.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:30 p.m.


Ms. Janice Smith, 1019 Landau Road, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the ordinance revision.  Ms. Smith stated she did not like being in violation of the City's ordinance and that was why she was requesting the change.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:31 p.m.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE AMENDING ARTICLE IV, SECTION 32-22(10)(e), OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  ORDINANCE NO. S2002-008.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to follow the recommendations of the staff.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire


Council Member Gonzalez expressed her concern that money would enter the picture and the part-time children would be forgotten and would not be able to find a space.  She stated she did not feel the issue was violating the ordinance but rather it was a dollar issue.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

C.
Consider closure of a portion of River Street.


Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, presented this item.  He recommended adoption of the resolution.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 7:38 p.m.

RESOLUTION AND ORDER CLOSING PORTIONS OF RIVER STREET.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-021.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

D.
Consider closure of a portion of Downing, Faircloth, and Neal Streets.

Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, presented this item.  He recommended adoption of the resolution.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:39 p.m.


Ms. Agnes Burgette, 314 Neal Street, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the street closings.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:40 p.m.

RESOLUTION AND ORDER CLOSING PORTION OF DOWNING, FAIRCLOTH, AND NEAL STREETS.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-022.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

4.
Discussion of proposed changes to Churchill Drive as it relates to the Terry Sanford High School driveway permit and parking lot access.


Council Member Kirby stated she felt that good government was about meeting the needs of all of the people and not sacrificing one group for the benefit of another.  She stated there had been a lot of confusion and misinformation from the beginning of this project and when a neighborhood was impacted by decisions made by the City, the citizen should be informed as soon as possible.


Council Member Kirby expressed her appreciation to the staff for their responsiveness and requested Mr. Stancil to present the staff's recommendations.


Mr. Stancil stated the permit had originally been issued for the safety of the children.  He stated Mr. Barefoot would present the solution which would take care of the problem and then the staff, with the input of the school and the neighborhood, would have time to evaluate the effect and determine the long-term solution.


Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, made the following recommendations:

1.
Remove the new crossover and reinstall the median and plant eight Dogwood trees.

2.
Improve the signal timing at the traffic signal at Fort Bragg Road and Churchill Drive to accommodate school traffic.

3.
Request the school to modify traffic operations at the entrances on the south side during the afternoon to right-turn out only.

4.
Evaluate the proposed recommendations for the next three months to determine the effectiveness of these changes.


Mr. Barefoot advised the Council that the Dogwood trees on Churchill Road would need to be replaced on a staggered basis because of disease and age and the City would be placing eight trees in the immediate future.


Discussion was held regarding the traffic patterns, possible solutions to the problems, and the inclusion of a study of Fort Bragg Road traffic.

MOTION:
Council Member Kirby moved to accept the recommendations.


Mr. Stancil stated no motion was required on this item because this would be done to issue the permit.


Council Member Kirby withdrew her motion.


Council Member Keefe inquired why trees were being planted when this issue was going to be studied for 90 days.


Mr. Barefoot replied he felt the evaluation would come up with an alternative to using the median crossover.  He stated there was another option the school could deal with and a possibility there could be some modification of the ingress and egress on Miles Street which might involve the baseball field.


Council Member Gonzalez suggested having all students park on the left side of the school and the teachers park on the right.  The students could take a right turn onto Fort Bragg Road and the teachers could move out when the buses and students were gone.

5.
Consider increasing the following recreation fees:


Mr. Larry Clubine, a member of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission, presented this item.  Mr. Clubine requested the Council's support in raising the fees.  He reviewed the current and proposed fees and also presented the current and proposed recovery ratios of the after-school program, the summer day camp program, and the swim program.  Mr. Clubine requested an athletic protest fee of $25.00 be added not to discourage filing protests but to prevent frivolous protests which had been time consuming for the staff.


Mr. Teal reported that less than a dozen children had applied in the past year for special consideration of the reduction of their fees and he felt this reflected the fairness of the rates being charged.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve the recommended fees.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman


A discussion was held regarding a comparison of fees with other cities, and the need for the development of a philosophy as to what amount of the costs the City would like to recoup from their programs which would help determine the fees to be charged.


Mr. Teal reported it had been three years since the last fee increase had been implemented.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS


The following fee increases are effective April 1, 2002:

A.1.
After-School Program without transportation provided increase the monthly fee from $50.00 to $60.00, effective July 1, 2002.

A.2.
After School Program with transportation provided increase the monthly fee from $65.00 to $75.00, effective July 1, 2002.

B.
Summer Camp Program increase the weekly fee from $35.00 to $45.00, effective April 1, 2002.

C.
Swimming Lessons (8 Sessions) increase the fee from $15.00 to $20.00, effective April 1, 2002.

D.
Implement a new fee for Athletic Protests of $25.00. If protest is upheld, the $25.00 fee is refunded to the applicant, effective April 1, 2002.

6.
Discussion of making alternate members the full-time members of boards and commissions when vacancies occur.  Discuss making the members that can be re-appointed to a board the "automatic" nomination to a board for re-appointment.


Council Member Gonzalez stated she felt alternate members should be used to fill vacancies on all boards and commissions because it was important to use people with experience.  She also stated if a person served their first term and their attendance was good, then they should not be ignored and should be re-appointed to a second term.


Ms. Gonzalez reported the alternate member issue had been previously forwarded to the Policy Committee but no action had been taken on it.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to send alternate members and re-appointments to the Policy Committee for review and recommendation.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire


Council Member Keefe inquired if a second motion was needed since this had previously been referred.

Interim City Attorney Amanda Little replied a new motion was needed because the second element of re-appointments to a second term had been added.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Worthy)

7.
Consider initiation of a rezoning application for 920 Stamper Road from R10 Residential District to R6 Residential District.


Council Member Fogleman reported that a citizen had contacted her about locating a senior day care center at the facility on Stamper Road and she had discussed this with some of the neighbors and they were in agreement.  Council Member Fogleman requested the rezoning process be initiated by the Council at this time.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to begin the process for rezoning from R10 to R6.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby


Council Member Fogleman stated it was her understanding this process could be expedited.  Ms. Little responded she did not see a problem and Mr. Sharpe would advise her if a problem should develop.


Council Member Kirby inquired as to what would happen to the special use permit if the day care facility closed.  Ms. Little stated the special use permit would run with the land, but if there were any deviations from the permit, it would have to come back to the Council.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

9.
Consider dates for joint breakfast meeting with Cumberland County Board of Commissioners:


The meeting date was set for Tuesday, April 30, 2002, at 7:30 p.m. with the location to be determined.

10.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:  NOMINATIONS/APPOINTMENTS

1.
Board of Adjustment - 1 resignation; 1 appointment


Council Member Gonzalez withdrew her nomination of Mr. David Hill.


Ms. Alicia J. Chisolm was appointed to fill in the vacancy for the term expiring in August 2003.


Council Members Worthy, Massey, Kirby, Pitts, Smith and Haire voted for Ms. Chisolm.  Council Members Fogleman, Kendrick, Gonzalez and Keefe voted for Mr. Tom Keith.

2.
Joint Senior Citizens Advisory Board - 1 resignation; 1 appointment


Ms. Bessie M. Magby was appointed to fill in the vacancy with the term expiring in September 2002.


Council Members Gonzalez, Haire, Keefe, Kendrick, Pitts, Kirby, Fogleman, Massey and Smith voted for Ms. Magby.  Council Member Worthy abstained from voting.

11.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
City Vacancy Report for period January 14-March 4, 2002.


Mr. Stancil reported there were 73 vacancies and recruitment was being done for six positions.

B.
Report on upcoming special events.

12.
Consider closed session to discuss personnel matters.
MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to go into closed session to discuss personnel matters.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

The closed session began at 8:35 p.m. with the regular session resuming at 9:05 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to honor the request of Attorney Little that she be released at her request to transfer to the Fayetteville Police Department as their attorney effective April 1, 2002.

SECOND:
Council Member Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to hire the firm of Poyner & Spruill as Interim City Attorney until the position was filled.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Report of tax refunds less than $100.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund

Allen, Timothy William
1999
Corrected Assessment
$55.58


TOTAL


$55.58

2.
Statement of taxes collected for the month of February 2002 from the Cumberland County Tax Collector.

2001 Taxes
$822,413.01

2001 Vehicle Taxes
263,866.57

2001 Revit
1,173.67

2001 Vehicle Revit
141.97

2001 FVT
31,111.15

2001 Storm Water
172,466.38

2000 Taxes
25,412.79

2000 Vehicle Taxes
34,516.52

2000 Revit
0.00

2000 Vehicle Revit
8.13

2000 FVT
4,831.29

2000 Storm Water
1,704.00

1999 Taxes
2,619.15

1999 Vehicle Taxes
1,289.27

1999 Revit
0.00

1999 Vehicle Revit
0.00

1999 FVT
220.00

1999 Storm Water
159.58

1998 Taxes
1,614.36

1998 Vehicle Taxes
353.54

1998 Revit
0.00

1998 Vehicle Revit
0.00

1998 FVT
65.00

1998 Storm Water
61.77

1997 and Prior Taxes
1,040.40

1997 and Prior Vehicle Taxes
594.99

1997 and Prior Revit
0.00

1997 and Prior Vehicle Revit
0.00

1997 and Prior FVT
147.21

1997 and Prior Storm Water
222.78

Interest
34,920.48

Interest (Revit)
36.30

Interest (Storm Water)
4,486.99

Fayetteville Discount
(        37.39)

Revit. Discount
0.00

Total Collections
$1,405,439.91

3.
Letter of thanks from Wilmington Road Heritage Association for assistance from City for the 2001 Wilmington Road Reunion.

4.
Police Department - report from the Office of Professional Standards and Inspections for the month of January 2002.

5.
Status report on ongoing annexation projects.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS


The meeting adjourned at 9:07 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________
______________________________

JANET C. JONES
MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk
Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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